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[bookmark: _GoBack]Canadian Pediatric Cardiology Association 2017 Annual Business Meeting Minutes
Location: 	Canada Place, Vancouver, Canada
Date: 		Monday October 23, 2017 7:00-9:00h
Chair:		Dr. Kevin Harris
Recorder:	Dr. Erika Vorhies
Attendees (based on sign-in sheet): Drs. Marie Béland, Jean-Marc Côté, Nagib Dahdah, Frédéric Dallaire, Santokh Dhillon, Anne Fournier, Kevin Harris, Christine Houde, Emilie Jean-St-Michel, Ashok Kakadekar, Charles Rohlicek, Brain Sinclair, Erika Vorhies, Andrew Warren, Kenny Wong, Elizabeth Stephenson. 
Voting members present = 16. Quorum was met based on the CPCA 2015 by-laws (>10%, 16/82 voting members = 20%).
The meeting was called to order at 7:20h.
1. Review of minutes: There were no comments or questions about the 2016 Business Meeting minutes, and a motion to accept them was put forward by Dr. Marie Béland and seconded by Dr. Anne Fournier.

2. Business Arising from Minutes (Dr. Harris): The position of Congenital track captain(CTC) for the upcoming term starting in November 2017 will be held by a member of CACH Network. CPCA continues to advocate for the CTC to be a CPCA member for following cycle. The role of a CPCA scientific committee was discussed, as it would allow CPCA to maintain a more active role in the planning of the scientific program at CCC. This committee would be chaired by the active CPCA scientific director and could include in its members the past CPCA scientific director and representation from the CACH Network. Motion was put forward to create a CPCA Scientific Committee by Dr. Charles Rohlicek and was seconded by Dr. Marie Béland. Motion was approved.
a. Action items: 
i. Dr. Beth Stephenson, new CPCA Scientific director, will approach individuals to create a CPCA Scientific Committee (including but not limited to current CTC and past CPCA scientific director).
ii. Dr. Kevin Harris to send email to CPCA membership to notify of the creation of CPCA Scientific committee to be chaired by Dr. Stephenson. Interested members can email either Dr. Stephenson or Dr. Harris to be considered for the committee. 

3. Examination Committee (Dr. Jane Lougheed, Exam Chair)
a. Dr. Jane Lougheed was unable to attend the CPCA business meeting. Any pertinent information regarding Pediatric Cardiology examinations will be sent to the CPCA membership.
i. Action Item: Dr. Kevin Harris to contact Dr. Jane Lougheed regarding examination committee updates and relay any pertinent information to the CPCA membership via email.

4. Financial report (Dr. Vorhies): The CCS trust account remains the only account held by CPCA. All withdrawals from the account continue to be facilitated by CCS and require approval by either the CPCA treasurer or president. The CPCA fiscal year remains Sept 1 to August 31, which facilitates presentation of the financial statements at the CCC. September 1, 2016 – August 31, 2017 financial statement of the CCS trust account was reviewed.
a. CPCA CCS Trust account: The net assets were $30,253 on August 31, 2016. Withdrawals since then have been for the costs including: CPCA 2016 annual general meeting costs ($3,017), accounting fees (Marcil-Lavallée $1130, registration costs of invited speakers (3) at 2016 CCC ($1400), the annual CCS Affiliate fee ($2420), and office expenses ($499, includes credit card charges related to membership payments and postage costs). Richard Rowe 2016 award ($500) was also withdrawn to pay the recipient. Alain Cloutier 2016 award artwork cost was 495$. CPCA graphic logo was updated for use for CPCA award plaques etc for a non-recurring cost of 170$. Deposits have only been from membership dues and total $12,300 (82 paid regular members x $150 each). Net assets on August 31, 2017 were 31,301$.
b. Credit card fees continue to be charged to all CCS affiliates for the payment of membership dues online. Charges vary between 1-5%, based on the credit card used for payment. The charges cannot be waived based on the changes made to the CCS affiliates agreement in 2013. Cost to CPCA has varied from $350-490/ year.
c. CPCA Annual financial review (Notice to reader) and corporate tax filings were completed by Marcil-Lavallée (local firm providing discounted rate to all CCS affiliates). No concerns were raised. Accounting fees for this service were $1130. Financial documents from 2016-17 can be made available to CPCA members by request.
d. CPCA Executive Liability Insurance: Assessment for CPCA directors and officers liability insurance was completed in the spring 2017 with The Guarantee (CCS afflilated insurer). Many of CCS affliates are currently carrying liability insurance for their executive members with this insurer so they offer a favorable rate to CCS. As the estimate for this insurance was < 2000$/year, decision was made to purchase an annually renewing Policy. A Not for Profit Shield Plus Policy with a limit of 5,000,000$ was purchased for a cost of 1620$ for 2017-2018 year. Coverage started on July 5, 2017 and will automatically renew each year. Insurance policy can be made available to CPCA members by request.
e. CAC Travel Expenses: Two CPCA Executive members have been attending the Congress Advisory Committee Meeting in January on an annual basis to provide representation for CPCA in the planning of CCC. Travel expenses have not been covered by CPCA in the past. Now that the congenital track captain position is held by CACH Network member, having CPCA representation at CCC planning meetings is essential to maintain the pediatric content. The benefit of providing some financial support to the CPCA executive members attending the CAC was reviewed. Motion was put forward by Dr. Marie Béland that CPCA should cover expenses for two CPCA representatives at the Congress Advisory Committee Meeting up to 1000$/per representative every year. Motion was seconded by Dr. Christine Houde. Motion was approved.
f. CCC invited speaker/Alain Cloutier Award winner CCC registration expenses: CCC currently does not waive the registration fee for all invited speakers or CCC named award winners (Alain Cloutier Award). CCS waives the registration fee for only one invited speaker for each affliate. All other registration costs are covered by the speakers themselves or by the affliates. CPCA has budgeted for ~1500$/year to cover registration costs for speakers invited to CCC that come from outside the Canadian Pediatric Cardiology community. Alain Cloutier award winner CCC registration fee has not been covered to date (2 years since inception). The award winner has paid their CCC registration fee to attend the CCC award ceremony and receive their award. The Jean-Claude Fouron symposium invited speaker registration costs are covered by funding from outside of CPCA. The group discussed the benefits of increasing the allotted CPCA funding for CCC registration so that the Alain Cloutier Award winner’s CCC registration fee could be covered annually. Motion was put forward by Dr. Marie Béland to increase the CPCA allotted funds for CCC registration to 2500$/year which would include covering the CCC registration of the A.Cloutier award winner. Motion was seconded by Dr. Anne Fournier.
i. Action items: 
1. CPCA representatives to submit travel/hotel expenses and receipts to CPCA Secretary/Treasurer (Dr. Vorhies) annually after CAC meeting to obtain reimbursement from CPCA (up to 1000$/representative every year, max 2 persons) 
2. CPCA will allocate ~2500$/year to cover CCC registration fees for the Alain Cloutier Award winner and invited speakers from outside the Canadian pediatric cardiology community. 
3. Dr. Erika Vorhies to obtain signed electronic copy of 2016-2017 tax return and 2016 notice to reader for CPCA records
4. Need to increase annual membership fee to cover costs from above listed expenses to be reviewed at 2018 CPCA business meeting. (Dr. Vorhies) 

5. Scientific report (Dr. Anne Fournier, Congenital Track Captain): 
a. Only 32 Pediatric Cardiology abstracts were submitted to the CCC, 18/32 (56%) accepted. There were 6 moderated oral posters and 12 eposters. Dr. Fournier will provide feedback to CCC regarding the Richard Rowe moderated oral poster session (larger seating area, more headsets, longer period of time for session to allow for questions). Dr. Fournier encouraged the group to continue to submit abstracts in the future as having more abstracts increases the profile pediatric Cardiology within the Congenital track at the CCC.
b. A clarification was provided that submission of an abstract by a trainee to CCC does not preclude its submission to other international conferences (not applicable to staff physicians).
c. Clarification was provided regarding selection of abstracts for Richard Rowe award competition. To be considered for Richard Rowe award competition, abstracts need to be submitted by the trainee into the Congenital track category. If another track is selected (e.g. EP, heart failure), the abstract can not be considered. Abstracts are then reviewed and the highest ranked abstracts are selected for oral presentation at the Richard Rowe award competition.
d. The structure of the CCC is in evolution. Moving forward morning symposia will be focused on conjoint topics and afternoon symposia on track specific topics. The host city Pediatric Cardiology program is currently responsible to arrange the speakers for one symposium but can involve surrounding programs. Moving forward, CCC location will move to an increasing number of cities, which will decrease the organizational burden on Toronto, Montreal and Vancouver. Anticipated CCC hosting cities can be found on CCS website. CCC will also change to be a meeting scheduled Thursday-Sunday starting in 2019.
e. Ideas for the John Keith lecturer and ideas for symposia next year were requested of the group, to be submitted directly to Dr. Fournier or Dr. Beth Stephenson by email. If any CPCA members are not included on Dr. Fournier’s CPCA group email list, they can contact Dr. Fournier directly to be added.
f. A thank-you was extended to the abstract reviewers, session moderators, presenters and Richard Rowe award judges. 
g. CPCA annual business meeting will continue to be scheduled in the morning prior to the start of the first symposium as all CCC lunch meetings remain discouraged due to black out period during the lunch period. 
h. Dr. Fournier will complete her term as Congenital Track Captain (CTC) after CCC 2017. She was thanked by the members present for her hard work and dedication to this position over the last 6 years. The CTC is responsible for the scientific activities of both CPCA and CACH Network. The Scientific Program Committee(SPC) for CCC decided that only one representative is allowed for the Congenital track. The CTC position can not be shared by a CACH Network and CPCA member. As the position cannot be shared, SPC has also alluded that the CTC position should be alternated between the CPCA and CACH Network, so with the completion of Dr. Fournier’s term, a CACH Network member has been selected for the CTC position. Motion was passed earlier in the meeting to create a CPCA scientific committee, directed by the CPCA scientific director so that the committee could have larger influence and increase collaboration with the CACH Network.
i. CPCA Scientific Director: Dr. Beth Stephenson was nominated and appointed to the position of CPCA Scientific director. (Motioned by Dr. Marie Béland and seconded by Dr. Anne Fournier)
j. AEPC meeting: CPCA Joint symposium occurred at 51st annual AEPC meeting in Lyon, France in 2017 and was well attended. 
k. 7th World Congress of Pediatric Cardiology and Cardiac Surgery (WCPCCS 2017) occurred in July 2017 in Barcelona, Spain. A joint dinner symposium (CPCA-WC) was organized titled “ The Great Canadian Potpourri”. WC symposium model remains center based (e.g. HSC, Stollery)
l. CCS council: TAVI, PCI and Cardiac Surgery Quality Reports were the topics of focus for this year. CCS membership remains important. Without the support of CCS, CPCA would be unable to support and organize a high caliber national pediatric cardiology meeting. All members should continue to encourage colleagues to maintain or become members of CCS and CPCA. CCS Academy donations continue to fund initiatives such as the annual Pediatric Cardiology Training Review Program (TRP) and the Have a Heart Bursary program. 
m. Canadian Journal of Cardiology impact factor is now 4.4. Open access publication is offered to articles not accepted into CJC.
n. Fellow of CCS: CCS continues to offer fellowship status (FCCS) to its members. CPCA members can apply for this designation. A fee exists (~100$). Additional information and the application are available online on CCS website. Dr. Anne Fournier is happy to support applications of CPCA members. 
i. Action Items:
1. Dr. Fournier to provide feedback to CCC regarding Richard Rowe session format.
2. Dr. Harris to notify membership that Dr. Beth Stephenson has been appointed as CPCA Scientific Director. Dr. Stephenson will direct the creation of a CPCA scientific committee.

5. Other business
a. CPCA Website(Dr. Erika Vorhies): CPCA website is maintained by CCS based on the affliate agreement. Website was updated this year with the help of Sara Faubert so that it could be mobile device friendly. New features include posting of CPCA endorsed documents including clinical guidelines. Due to privacy laws, the contact page was changed. Individual cardiologist emails can no longer be posted on this publically accessed website without consent. Decision was made to transition the contacts page to “Find a Centre”. This page now provides information regarding each Pediatric Cardiology program including address, phone number, link to program website, program director and email of program director if consent was given. This information will ideally be updated annually.
b. Research Network(Dr. Frédéric Dallaire): As discussed at CPCA strategic planning session, there is a nationwide interest to create a pediatric cardiology research network to facilitate multicenter research initiatives. Dr. Dallaire motioned that the CPCA should support the creation of a collaborative research network for pediatric cardiology in Canada. Motion was seconded by Dr. Santokh Dhillon. 
c. Strategic Planning(Dr. Harris): CPCA strategic planning session held on Oct 21, 2017 was well attended (~40 members). The group defined specific action items for the next year in the areas of collaborative research, knowledge translation, trainee education and position statement/guidelines. 
i. Action item: Dr. Harris will send a summary of the strategic planning session action items and Champions contact information to the CPCA membership. Members interested in becoming involved in any of the initiatives can contact the specific Champions.
d. Nomenclature (Dr. Marie Béland): Many centers have implemented the new CHD codes into their coding system but some are using only a subset of the current CHD nomenclature. 318 terms have been created using a hierarchical system (up to 6 levels). IPCCC have included the subset of CHD codes in the update of ICD codes (ICD-11). Use of the codes improves inter-institution and interdisciplinary research efforts. Dr. Béland encouraged all Canadian Pediatric Cardiology centers to switch to the new ICD-11 system so that there would be a uniform coding system across Canada. Dr. Béland will send out a survey to Canadian Pediatric Cardiology centers (division heads) and members of CACH Network to determine institutional coding practices. 
e. Task Force Survey (Dr. Frédéric Dallaire): Pediatric Cardiology centers in Canada have agreed to participate in a national survey regarding work force planning. Dr. Dallaire to send to Canadian Pediatric Cardiology division heads and training program directors who will then help distribute the survey to individual cardiologists.
Agenda items not discussed due to time constraints:  None
The business the meeting was adjourned at 9:00h.
Respectfully submitted,
Erika Vorhies, M.D., F.R.C.P.(C)
Secretary-Treasurer, CPCA
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